### University of Pennsylvania Carey Law School

## Penn Carey Law: Legal Scholarship Repository

The Regulatory Review in Depth

Penn Program on Regulation

9-1-2022

# **Reining in Repeat Offenders**

Rohit Chopra Consumer Financial Protection Bureau

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/regreviewindepth



Part of the Administrative Law Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Rohit Chopra, Reining in Repeat Offenders, 11 Reg. Review in Depth 9 (2022).

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Penn Program on Regulation at Penn Carey Law: Legal Scholarship Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in The Regulatory Review in Depth by an authorized administrator of Penn Carey Law: Legal Scholarship Repository. For more information, please contact PennlawIR@law.upenn.edu.

Volume 11, Number 2

September 2022

#### REINING IN REPEAT OFFENDERS

### Rohit Chopra<sup>†</sup>

I want to address a vexing problem facing regulators across sectors of the economy: How do we stop large dominant firms from violating the law over and over again with seeming impunity? Corporate recidivism has become normalized and calculated as the cost of doing business; the result is a rinse—repeat cycle that dilutes legal standards and undermines the promise of the financial sector and the entire market system.

Agency and court orders are not suggestions, but many large companies see them as such. While small firms can get hit hard with penalties that threaten their viability and their operators fear imprisonment, many large institutions see the law as mere expenses on their income statements.

The special treatment applied to large financial institutions over their smaller counterparts, as well as the "too big to fail" and "too big to jail" problems, undermines the public's confidence in the rule of law, a bedrock principle of our society. Honest players and new entrants are disadvantaged, and the whole system is corroded.

Repeat offenders take many forms. The worst type of repeat offender violates a formal court or agency order, especially egregious because they often consented to the terms as part of a settlement. They clearly understand the laws and provisions to adhere to, but failed to comply due to dysfunction or they took a calculated risk. Another type of repeat offender is one that has multiple violations of law across different business lines, but the violations stem from a common cause. For example, I have found that violations across business lines often relate to problematic sales practices incentives or a failure to properly integrate IT systems after a large merger. In other words, the company may have dealt with some symptoms but didn't do anything about the disease.

We must forcefully address repeat lawbreakers to alter company behavior and ensure companies realize it is cheaper, and better for their bottom line, to obey the law than to break it.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> Director of the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau. This essay is an edited version of the 2022 Distinguished Lecture on Regulation at the University of Pennsylvania Law School.

There are many examples of large firms that have repeatedly broken the law but faced few meaningful consequences. This is, of course, true in the financial sector.

For those who do not know, the CFPB was created in the wake of the 2008 financial crisis to focus on protecting consumers in the financial marketplace. Even in its relatively short existence, the CFPB has seen what other enforcement regulators have been seeing for decades: large financial institutions crossing legal fault lines over and over again. Specifically, the CFPB has taken action against Citigroup five times, <sup>1</sup> JPMorgan Chase four times, <sup>2</sup> Wells Fargo four times, <sup>3</sup> American Express three times, <sup>4</sup> and Discover

¹ These actions related to credit cards, debt sales, student loan servicing, and mortgage servicing. Consent Order, *In re Citibank*, *N.A.*, *et al.*, File No. 2015-CFPB-0015, Doc. No. 1 (July 21, 2015), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/201507\_cfpb\_consent-order-citibank-na-department-stores-national-bank-and-citicorp-credit-services-inc-usa.pdf; Consent Order, *In re Citibank*, *N.A.*, File No. 2016-CFPB-0003, Doc. No. 1 (Feb. 23, 2016), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/201602\_cfpb\_consent-order-citibank-na.pdf; Consent Order, *In re Citibank*, *N.A.*, File No. 2017-CFPB-0021, Doc. No. 1 (Nov. 21, 2017), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/cfpb\_citibank-n.a.\_consent-order\_112017.pdf; Consent Order, *In re CitiFinancial Servicing*, *LLC (DE) et al.* File No. 2017-CFPB-0004, Doc. No. 1 (Jan. 23, 2017); Consent Order, *In re CitiMortgage*, *Inc.* File No. 2017-CFPB-0005, Doc. No. 1 (Jan. 23, 2017), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/cfpb-orders-citi-subsidiaries-pay-288-million-giving-runaround-borrowers-trying-save-their-homes/; Consent Order, *In re Citibank*, *N.A.*, File No. 2018-CFPB-0003, Doc. No. 1 (June 29, 2018), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/enforcement/actions/citibank-na-2018/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> These actions related to consumer reporting, mortgage origination, debt collection, and credit card practices. Consent Order, *In re JPMorgan Chase Bank*, *N.A. et al.*, File No. 2013-CFPB-0007, Doc. No. 1 (Sept. 9, 2013), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/enforcement/actions/jpmorgan-chase-bank-usa/; Consent Order, *In re Chase Bank*, *USA N.A. et al.*, File No. 2015-CFPB-0013, Doc. No. 1 (July 8, 2015), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/policy-compliance/enforcement/actions/jp-morgan-chase-debt-collection/; Consent Order, *In re JPMorgan Chase Bank*, *N.A.*, File No. 2015-CFPB-0001, Doc. No. 1 (Jan. 22, 2015) and Stipulated Final Judgment and Order with Respect to JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., *CFPB et al. v. Wells Fargo Bank et al.*, 1:15-cv-00179-RDB (D. Md. Feb. 5, 2015), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/policy-compliance/enforcement/actions/genuine-title-jp-morgan/; Consent Order, *In re JPMorgan Chase Bank*, *N.A.*, File No. 2017-CFPB-0015, Doc. No. 1 (Aug. 2, 2017), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/policy-compliance/enforcement/actions/jpmorgan-chase-bank-na/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> These actions related to mortgage origination, auto loans, unauthorized deposit account openings, and student loan servicing. Stipulated Final Judgment and Order with Respect to Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., *CFPB et al. v. Wells Fargo Bank et al.*, 1:15-cv-00179-RDB (D. Md. Feb. 5, 2015), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/enforcement/actions/ genuine-title; Consent Order, *In re Wells Fargo Bank*, *N.A.*, File No. 2016-CFPB-0013, Doc. No. 1 (Aug. 22, 2016), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/enforcement/actions/wells-fargo-bank-n/; Consent Order, *In re Fargo Bank*, *N.A.*, File No. 2016-CFPB-0015, Doc. No. 1 (Sept. 8, 2016), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/enforcement/actions/wells-fargo-bank-2016/; Consent Order, *In re Wells Fargo Bank*, *N.A.*, File No. 2018-CFPB-0001, Doc. No. 1 (Apr. 20, 2018), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/enforcement/actions/wells-fargo-bank-na-2018/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> These actions related to credit cards and add-on products. Consent Order, *In re American Express Travel Related Services Co., Inc.*, File No. 2012-CFPB-0004, Doc. No. 1 (Oct. 1, 2012), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/2012-CFPB-0004-American-Express-Travel-Related-Services-Company-Inc.-Consent-Order.pdf; Consent Order, *In re American Express Travel Related Services Co., Inc.*, File No. 2013-CFPB-0013, Doc. No. 1 (Dec.

three times.<sup>5</sup> One of the actions against Discover involved a repeat violation of a previous 2015 CFPB order.<sup>6</sup>

There are many more examples, but you get the point. Repeat offenses—whether for the exact same offense or more malfeasance in different business lines—are par for the course for many dominant firms, including big banks, Big Tech, Big Pharma, and more.

The numbers are also quite large. The CFPB ordered Citibank to pay more than \$1 billion in consumer redress. We ordered JPMorgan Chase to pay more than \$300 million. All told, in the decade since Congress stripped the Federal Reserve Board, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, the Federal Trade Commission, and other agencies of their authorities and transferred them to the new consumer regulator, the CFPB has already required large corporate recidivists to provide more than \$3 billion in consumer redress.

Of course, small players also violate the law. But when they do, they often face punishing sanctions that fundamentally question whether they can remain viable. Dominant firms seem to know that law enforcement will not have that kind of impact on their viability, which allows them to take bigger risks that come with big rewards.

After the savings and loan crisis of the 1980s and early 1990s, scores of individual bankers were convicted by the U.S. Department of Justice. Many were sent to prison. But almost no single senior executive went to jail or was truly held financially accountable for their roles in the 2008 financial crisis, even as Americans paid a serious price when they lost their homes because they were underwater with toxic mortgages.

Some would argue that these large financial institutions have simply become too big to supervise and that is part of the problem. Government supervisors can't keep up with the behemoth and convoluted financial products. And government lawyers are never adequately staffed to go up against corporate lawyers trained to spin wheels and run out clocks.

<sup>24, 2013);</sup> Consent Order, *In re American Express Centurion Bank et al.*, File No. 2017-CFPB-0016, Doc. No. 1 (Aug. 23, 2017), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/201708\_cfpb\_american-express\_content-order.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The Bureau found that Discover was violating the order in several ways, including by misrepresenting amounts that students owed and failing to provide the required redress to students, among other violations. The Bureau found that Discover was violating the order in several ways, including misrepresenting amounts that students owed and failed to provide the required redress to students, among other violations. Consent Order, *In re Discover Bank*, File No. 2012-CFPB-0005, Doc. No. 1 (Sept. 24, 2012), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/enforcement/actions/discover-bank/; Consent Order, *In re Discover Bank*, File No. 2015-CFPB-0016, Doc. No. 1 (July 22, 2015), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/cfpb-orders-discover-bank-to-pay-18-5-million-for-illegal-student-loan-servicing-practices/; Consent Order, *In re Discover Bank*, File No. 2020-CFPB-0026, Doc. No. 1 (Dec. 22, 2020), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/cfpb\_discover-bank-et-al\_consent-order\_2020-12.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Consent Order, *In re Discover Bank*, File No. 2020-CFPB-0026, Doc. No. 1 (Dec. 22, 2020), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/cfpb\_discover-bank-et-al\_consent-order\_2020-12.pdf.

Some litigate for years with the hope of the regulator giving up or a new, more forgiving administration coming in. The smaller companies become the low-hanging fruit with cases that are easier to quantify, qualify, and take to court. Whatever the reasons, regulators are willing to lay down the hammer on little guys but settle for press headlines with the big guys.

Often, our laws provide immediate disqualifications from certain privileges for companies found to be engaged in wrongdoing. This is particularly true when it comes to violations of criminal statutes. For example, under federal securities law, an issuer cannot enjoy the privileges of being designated as a well-known seasoned issuer if it has committed certain felonies, misdemeanors, or violations of various antifraud laws. This designation gives the largest companies a true competitive advantage over smaller companies in tapping our capital markets. However, the SEC has routinely waived this disqualification. For example, from 2006 to 2015 the SEC granted 23 such waivers to Citigroup, Barclays, UBS, JP Morgan, and Royal Bank of Scotland alone. Meaningful penalties become a paper tiger when regulators are not willing to enforce them, entrenching incentives for large companies to engage in repeated misconduct.

Similarly, violating Justice Department deferred prosecution agreements, which are deals made between the Justice Department and companies to postpone prosecution on the conditions of better behaviors, have become quite common with corporate defendants. For example, JPMorgan Chase has a long history of multiple, overlapping deals with the Justice Department. In 2020, the Justice Department offered JPMorgan a deferred prosecution agreement for its eight years of "separate schemes" relating to trading, despite the fact that, as the Justice Department acknowledged in the same press release, the company had already pled guilty to "similar misconduct involving manipulative and deceptive trading practices."

There has been a lot of noise by government officials that big financial institutions are *not* "too big to jail," but the way government has been treating them suggests otherwise. This simply raises the stakes in what we do, as government regulators, when wrongdoers are caught.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> U.S. Sec. Exch. Comm'n, *Revised Statement on Well-Known Seasoned Issuer Waivers*, (Apr. 24, 2014), https://www.sec.gov/divisions/corpfin/guidance/wksi-waivers-interp-031214.htm#\_ftn5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Commissioner Kara Stein, Dissenting Statement Regarding Certain Waivers Granted by the Commission for Certain Entities Pleading Guilty to Criminal Charges Involving Manipulation of Foreign Exchange Rates (May 21, 2015), https://www.sec.gov/news/statement/stein-waivers-granted-dissenting-statement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Press Release, U.S. Dep't Just., JPMorgan Chase & Co. Agrees to Pay \$920 Million in Connection with Schemes to Defraud Precious Metals and U.S. Treasuries Markets (Sept. 29, 2020), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/jpmorgan-chase-co-agrees-pay-920-million-connection-schemes-defraud-precious-metals-and-us.

#### II. LESSONS FROM THE FTC'S FACEBOOK SAGA

I now want to discuss one of the best examples of failed repeat offender enforcement: the Federal Trade Commission's (FTC) treatment of one of the largest and most well-known corporations in the world: Facebook. Facebook is a clear example of a politically powerful firm that routinely violated the terms of its government order with no real consequences.

I raise Facebook not only because it is such an egregious case but also because of the potential entry of very large firms entering financial services. It is clear that Big Tech wants to get into financial services, as we saw with Facebook's failed attempt to create a new global currency. We have also seen Alibaba, Amazon, Google, and Tencent entering financial services, including with payments, money management, insurance, and lending. Given their size and customer reach, their entry has the potential to transform the industry. How these companies engage in other business practices is how we can expect them to engage in financial services, so it is worth going into some detail about the FTC case against one of the biggest players in this space.

In 2011, the FTC voted to issue an eight-count complaint against Facebook. According to the FTC, Facebook "deceived consumers by telling them they could keep their information on Facebook private, and then repeatedly allowing it to be shared and made public." The FTC simultaneously settled the matter for no money but required that Facebook cease its deceptive conduct and implement a program to ensure that privacy promises were kept. The settlement also gave the Commission broad access to company documents and personnel to ensure the company would not break the law again.

I arrived at the FTC as a commissioner in May of 2018. The agency was in deep decay and disarray after years of lax enforcement against large corporate actors, spanning multiple administrations. In some of the most widespread recent nationwide crises, from the 2008 financial disaster, to the opioid epidemic, to the student loan and for-profit college scandals, the FTC was essentially missing. On a bipartisan basis, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> See Frederic Boissay, et al., Big Techs in Finance: On the New Nexus Between Data Privacy and Competition (Bank for International Settlements, Working Paper No. 970, 2021), https://www.bis.org/publ/work970.pdf.

<sup>11</sup> It was common for senior political leadership of the Federal Trade Commission to go through the so-called "revolving door." While on the Commission, I argued that Congress should revisit laws regarding post-employment restrictions for top officials, as well as policies on "sponsored travel." *Transforming the FTC: Legislation to Modernize Consumer Protection—Hearing Before the H. Comm. on Energy & Comm.*, 117th Cong. 1 (2021) (statement of Rohit Chopra, Comm'r, Fed. Trade Comm'n), https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public\_statements/1592970/prepared\_opening\_statement\_of\_commissioner\_rohit\_chopra\_transforming\_the\_ftc\_legislation\_to.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> In an article I recently co-authored in the *University of Pennsylvania Law Review*, I discuss the FTC's credibility crisis and the willingness of Commissioners to go hard against small business, while failing to use authorities to deter systemic abuse by large firms. *See* Rohit Chopra & Samuel A.A. Levine, *The Case for Resurrecting the FTC Act's Penalty Offense Authority*, 170 U. PA. L. REV. 71 (2021).

Commission heavily relied on a "no-money, no-fault" settlement strategy, where wrongdoers essentially faced no consequences, even in cases of egregious fraud.

In the case of Facebook, though, the company was already subject to an FTC order, and violations of an order were subject to significant consequences under existing law. But for many observers, the FTC simply seemed to be watching from the sidelines as its orders were being openly flouted.

A few months prior to my arrival at the Commission, it came to light that Facebook allowed Cambridge Analytica, a data analytics firm, to harvest information from more than 50 million individuals and use it for political purposes. This was just one of many controversies where Facebook broke its promises to employ reasonable safeguards to keep personal information private unless the user gave explicit affirmative consent.

As a matter of credibility for the U.S. government, I thought it was essential for the FTC to enforce its own order. For years and years though, commissioners set up agency staff to fail. commissioners deployed armies to small-scale scams, while depriving staff of the needed resources to police Facebook and other Big Tech firms. It was clear that these firms did not think the FTC was serious at all.<sup>13</sup>

By the summer of 2019, the FTC prepared a six-count, fifty-page complaint that detailed a long list of privacy failures, including substantial order violations. <sup>14</sup> That was clearly just scratching the surface of the company's problems. But rather than investigating the matter fully or demanding significant changes to Facebook's data harvesting practices, commissioners pursued what many people believed to be a publicity stunt.

I admit that the negotiated settlement accepted by a majority of the Commission made for a great headline. But the fine print in the settlement gave a lot for Facebook to celebrate. Facebook would pay a \$5 billion fine but did not have to make any material changes to its business practices. Shockingly, Facebook was able to secure a highly unusual immunity clause for its executives, including for Mark Zuckerberg and Sheryl Sandberg. Zuckerberg was also able to retain absolute control over the corporation; though the settlement required a so-called independent committee on privacy whose members would need to be approved by a shareholder vote; and we know Zuckerberg essentially controls a supermajority of voting rights.

Three of the commissioners held a press conference, complete with custom-made graphics, about the "record-setting" nature of the settlement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> FTC Commissioners also reached multiple settlements, including order violations, with Google. *Hearing on Strengthening the Federal Trade Commission's Authority to Protect Consumers Before the S. Comm. on Com., Sci. & Transp., 117<sup>th</sup> Congress 2 (2021) (statement of Rohit Chopra, Comm'r, Fed. Trade Comm'n).* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Complaint, United States v. Facebook, Inc., No. 19-cv-2184 (D.C. Cir., July 24, 2019), https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/cases/182\_3109\_facebook\_complaint\_filed\_7-24-19.pdf.

In fairness, \$5 billion does sound very significant. But Facebook had become one of the most valuable corporations in the world, approaching a trillion-dollar valuation. During the press conference, a senior career official largely admitted that Commissioners agreed to forego seeking testimony and documents from Zuckerberg in exchange for a higher fine. 15 It was clear to many that the company paid off the FTC to minimize scrutiny of its top executives' role in the order violations.

News of the settlement quickly set off alarm bells among data protection regulators around the world. A global consensus emerged that the settlement was a sham.<sup>16</sup>

In my voting statement opposing the settlement, I described how Facebook flagrantly violated the FTC's 2012 order and how the proposed settlement did little to change the business model or practices that led to the recidivism. The settlement imposed no meaningful changes to the company's structure or financial incentives, which led to the violations. Nor did it include any restrictions on the company's mass surveillance or advertising tactics. Instead, the order allowed Facebook to decide for itself how much information it could harvest from users and what it could do with that information, as long as it created a paper trail.

The proposed settlement let Facebook off the hook for unspecified violations and it gave Facebook a legal shield of unusual breadth, deviating from standard FTC practice. Indeed, when the settlement was announced against Facebook, its stock popped.

In my view, there were many lessons from the FTC's Facebook saga:

- For very large firms, seemingly large fines, even ones that are "record-setting" may appear to be very punitive, but may have little effect:
- Corporate boards will go to great lengths to shield top executives from scrutiny, even though they are all bound by agency orders; and
- Committees, paperwork, compliance units, and other procedural requirements have much higher monitoring costs than bright-line structural remedies that meaningfully change business incentives.

We need to learn from these lessons to think about not only how to halt recidivism, but also how to treat small and big firms equally when it comes to enforcement actions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> David Dayden, *The Facebook Settlement Amounts to Bribery of a Federal Agency*, AM. PROSPECT (July 30, 2019), https://prospect.org/justice/facebook-settlement-amounts-bribery-federal-agency/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> See, e.g., Devin Coldewey, 9 Reasons the Facebook FTC Settlement is a Joke, TECHCRUNCH, (July 24, 2019, 8:01 PM), https://techcrunch.com/2019/07/24/9-reasons-the-facebook-ftc-settlement-is-a-joke/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Commissioner Rohit Chopra, *Dissenting Statement of Commissioner Rohit Chopra Regarding the Matter of Facebook, Inc.* (July 24, 2019), https://www.ftc.gov/legallibrary/browse/cases-proceedings/public-statements/dissenting-statement-commissioner-rohit-chopra-regarding-matter-facebook-inc.

#### III. SEEKING STRUCTURAL REMEDIES FOR CORPORATE RECIDIVISTS

Finally, I will close with how regulators should be sharpening their focus on repeat offenders and discuss some of the non-monetary, structural remedies agencies might seek in order to levy the same kind of deterrents on small and big firms alike.

Achieving general deterrence is an important goal for the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB). We need penalties where the expected financial benefits of an illegal scheme do not outweigh the expected costs. And we need an understanding that agency and court orders are not suggestions. Put plainly, regulators charged with overseeing large institutions have lost credibility when it comes to halting repeat offenders. While headline-driven penalties give the guise of deterrence, they do not work for dominant, powerful firms.

In the end, regulators need to look at bright-line structural remedies, rather than press-driven approaches.<sup>18</sup> As any gardener knows, to address a weed, you need to get at the root, rather than constantly monitoring what is simply seen on the surface.

Indeed, when the CFPB helped to uncover the "fake accounts" scandal at Wells Fargo, it was not necessarily the \$100 million fine on the bank that was material. Instead, it was the Federal Reserve Board's decision to impose a growth cap that got the institution's attention.<sup>19</sup> And when the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency took a role in vetting appointments of new executive hires, that also got their attention.<sup>20</sup> Rather than relying solely on penalties and procedural paperwork, it is critical that regulators and enforcers shift their mindset in this way when it comes to remedies.

At the CFPB, we have plans to establish dedicated units in our supervision and enforcement divisions to enhance the detection of repeat offenses and corporate recidivists and to better hold them accountable. This will include closer scrutiny to ensure orders are being followed and closer coordination with partner agencies to ensure that each agency's orders are not treated as suggestions. It is critical that we—regulators, enforcers, and supervisors—support each other in effectuating deterrence and compliance with orders.

But more importantly, for serial offenders of federal law, the CFPB will be looking at remedies that are more structural in nature, with lower

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Fed. Trade Comm'n, Memorandum 2018-01 from Commissioner Rohit Chopra to Commission Staff and Commissioners (May 14, 2018), https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public\_statements/1378225/chopra\_-\_repeat\_offenders\_memo\_5-14-18.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Wells Fargo Update: Federal Reserve Consent Order (Feb. 2, 2018), https://www08. wellsfargomedia.com/assets/pdf/about/investor-relations/presentations/2018/consent-order-presentation.pdf. (Wells Fargo discussing the asset cap requirements and improvements it was making, including to enhance oversight, governance, and compliance).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Wells Fargo & Company, Quarterly Report (Form 10-Q) (May 4, 2018), https://www08.wellsfargomedia.com/assets/pdf/about/investor-relations/sec-filings/2018/first-quarter-10q.pdf (Wells Fargo describing its 2018 consent orders and changes it made, including governance and leadership changes).

enforcement and monitoring costs. Under our authorizing statute, the CFPB may seek "limits on the activities or functions" of a firm for violations of laws, regulations, and orders.<sup>21</sup>

These are reforms that are needed throughout government. Depending on the specific facts, government enforcement agencies have an arsenal of options to truly stop the repeated illegal practices at big financial institutions. Let me run through some of the most important options. While many government regulators have sought such limitations on small businesses, they have shown less willingness to do so with larger and more powerful firms. This needs to change.

First: Caps on size or growth. By imposing asset caps, limitations on transferring or acquiring assets, or related limitations that impact the entity overall, regulators are curbing incentives to break the law and boosting incentives for compliance.

Second: Bans on certain types of business practices. When regulators put limits on business or product lines, or close business lines or specific practices, it stops the immediate harm and stops the company from violating the law again in the future. For example, after LendUp violated a 2016 CFPB order to stop misleading customers about the benefits of its loans, we took action.<sup>22</sup> The CFPB stopped LendUp from making new loans, collecting on outstanding loans to harmed customers, and selling customer information. LendUp, a former darling of venture capital, is now shutting down.

Third: Divestitures of certain product lines. Sometimes it is not a toxic product but the business model around that product or the management of the product that is the problem, in which case it makes sense to spin it off so it can operate legally. This is especially relevant when order violations stem from a firm's lack of managerial acumen to ensure that all subsidiaries and affiliates are obeying the law.

Fourth: Limitations on leverage or requirements to raise equity capital. When regulators put guardrails on how the company is fundamentally funded, it mitigates the chances a company will become over-leveraged and engage in the type of dangerous "gambling for resurrection" behavior that can harm customers and our economy. Putting these limitations on the table also serves as a powerful deterrent, given financial companies' desire to maximize their risky debt-funding and short-term return-on-equity.

Fifth: Revocation of government-granted privileges. Large firms are often required to meet certain conditions to maintain privileges authorized by the public through administrative agencies. For example, pharmaceutical companies rely on patents and sell products to government payors. Misconduct can lead to losing these benefits. Meat and poultry firms must often register with government authorities and can lose their registration if engaged in certain wrongdoing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> 12 U.S.C. § 5565 (a)(2)(G).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Press Release, Consumer Fin. Prot. Bureau, CFPB Shutters Lending by VC-Backed Fintech for Violating Agency Order (Dec. 21, 2021), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/cfpb-shutters-lending-by-vc-backed-fintech-for-violating-agency-order.

For repeat offenders that are insured depository institutions, they can lose access to federal deposit insurance or their ability to continue operating. For example, regulators should assess whether it is appropriate to terminate or limit access to FDIC deposit insurance or to put banks directly into receivership.<sup>23</sup> Congress specified that institutions that are unsafe and unsound may be subject to losing access to FDIC deposit insurance or their ability to stay in business. Repeat offenses and, in particular, order violations, may be a sign that an institution's condition or behavior is unsafe and unsound.<sup>24</sup>

For licensed nonbank institutions, the CFPB will be deepening its collaboration with state licensing officials, so that states can ascertain whether licenses should be suspended or whether corporate assets should be liquidated. If senior management is unable to remedy deep-seated failures it may be appropriate to liquidate, disband, or otherwise shut down the institution to prevent further harms or legal violations. Indeed, since the nation's founding, regulators in the United States have a history of terminating corporate charters and licenses.<sup>25</sup> Today, this should be considered for institutions of all sizes when the facts and circumstances warrant it.

Finally, the role of individual liability cannot be discounted. When small businesses get in trouble, regulators and enforcers are quick to target the top brass. It is inappropriate and unfair to not have the same approach to big financial institutions when the facts and circumstances of the role of individuals is the same.

Agency and court orders bind officers and directors of the corporation, and so do the laws themselves, so there are multiple ways in which individuals are held accountable. Where individuals play a role in repeat offenses and order violations, it may be appropriate for regulatory agencies and law enforcers to charge these individuals and disqualify them. Dismissal of senior management and board directors, and lifetime occupational bans should also be more frequently deployed in enforcement actions involving large firms.

When it comes to individuals, regulators also need to pay close attention to executive compensation incentives. Important remedies for restoring law and order may include clawbacks, forfeitures, and other changes to executive compensation, including where we tie up compensation for longer

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> A banking organization's insurance may be terminated if the institution is in an unsafe or unsound condition or has engaged in unsafe or unsound banking practices or violations of law. Notice must be given to all depositors before the deposit insurance is terminated. 12 U.S.C. §§ 1818(a)(1) & 1821(c)(4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Some might argue that enforcing the law as written in the Federal Deposit Insurance Act would lead to collateral consequences on the financial system and the economy. Of course, this would not be the case if no insured depository institution is too big to fail. In addition, the FDIC's Board of Directors can also negotiate alternative provisions in lieu of revocation to achieve the appropriate remedial goals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Since the Founding, both Congress and the states pursued policies to ensure that corporate charters were revoked in cases of malfeasance or even after a certain number of years.

periods of time and use that deferred compensation as the first pot of money to pay fines.

Such actions are more likely to halt recidivism than fines paid from the profits of wrongdoing.

In the end, large dominant firms should be subject to the same consequences of enforcement actions as small firms. We need to end double-standard enforcement that exists. We need to move away from just monetary penalties and consider an arsenal of options that really work to stop repeat offenses.

More importantly, when the public perceives that powerful actors in the economy and society live by a different set of rules, this deeply undermines the promise of the rule of law and our market system. We can and must change course on this.